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Congregational Activity Report,  
June 2017ðMay 2018 
Our 2017ð2018 Congregational Activity Report was 
distributed at the Annual Congregational Meeting  
(Part Two) on June 10. If you did not receive one,  
copies of the full printed report are available at the 
church office. You can pick one up on Sunday morning, 
or contact the church office to have one sent to you if  
you canõt get here. 

Excerpts from the 2017ð2018 Congregational Activity 
Report are included in this issue of the UP-Beat. 

 

Dinner Church ñ4th Sundays in July and August at 4:30pm  

 

On the 4th Sunday of July and August, the main worship service will be at 
4:30pm in the Library Lounge. Come and join us as we gather around tables 
for conversation, worship, and sharing, followed by a potluck dinner.  

Weõll offer this service at 4:30pm on July 22 and August 26 for late risers 
and early golfers and everyone in between! This family -friendly service wil l 
be similar to the one we held on May 6, which was very well -received. 

There will be òworship lightó led by Pastor Becky in the morning at 10am 
for those who are unable to be with us at 4:30pm. We hope that this 
experiment will give you a chance to try so mething new during the summer 
months. It would be good to have you with us!  
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 Pastorõs Ponderings  

At the picnic five years ago, I preached for United as its installed pastor for the 
first time. We had the picnic on the front lawn at 42 Chenango Street, and it was a 
windy dayé 

We have come a long way together in these five years. We have grown and 
changed, built some new things and let some old ones disappear, greeted some 
new friends and said goodbye to some others. Itõs hard to remember, sometimes, how fragile and 
new and precious the young congregation seemed in 
those early days. The vision was cast, the seeds were 
plantedé what would the harvest be? 

This year, we have tasted and seen some of the 
òfirst fruitsó of the planting and dreaming and plain 
old hard work that has become part of our community 
DNA. Our worship is growing and expanding as we 
challenge each other to explore what gifts we can offer 
to the glory of God, inviting people of all ages to t ake 
an active role in planning or decorating or providing 
music. Our mission teams have become semi-
autonomous; our spiritual formation team is active 
and enthusiastic in bringing lifelong Christian 
formation to all. We are fully staffed for the first time  
since May 2016, and our Property team has taken on 
some design and rebuilding projects that will make our building even more of a welcoming space in 
years to come. 

There are some special moments that have shaped my memory of this year particularly: staff and 
congregation came together in October to host the New York State kickoff of the Poor Peopleõs 
Campaign and the Labor-Religion Coalition. Our building was full for three days with activists and 

energy as we listened to Rev. Dr. William 
J Barber II challenge us to build a better 
world. The bell choir has found new life 
and new purpose under the leadership 
of Philip Hazen Westcott, not only 
playing traditional -style pieces but 
experimenting with accompaniment to 
hymns and bold new arrangements. The 
2018 Womenõs March came here in 
January to hear speeches, teach and learn 
from each other, and drive away the 
cold. We watched movies and began to  

The mass meeting of the Poor Peopleõs 
Campaign kickoff in October 2017 with 
keynote speaker Rev. Dr. William Barber was 
an unforgettable standing-room-only event. 

òRemember when?ó Pastor Kimberly leading 
worship at the June 2013 church picnic, her 

first service as installed pastor of UPC. 
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The baptisms of Gabriel Hickey, Clyde Jones, and Jackson Seman on May 20  
were a highlight of this yearõs Pentecost service. 

confront  the issues of colonialism and white supremacy during the winter months.  Our Palm Sunday 
parade and retelling of Christõs passion was a powerful and important preparation for Easter 
morning, when the worship was glorious and I was able, for the first and pr obably the only time in 
my career, to preach Resurrection on April Foolõs Day. 

The year has been full of òfavorites,ó but one of those has to be Pentecost Sunday, when we 
baptized three of the new babies that have come into the life of our congregation this year, with more 
to come! 

We took some risks this year, offering micro -loans 
to community projects and agencies that we believe in, 
receiving special offerings for new initiatives, and 
inviting new groups into partnership with us, because 
we believe that our future will continue to be shaped 
by our growth in and for the community in downtown 
Binghamton, even as our membership remains small 
and mostly òcommuters.ó 

We have been learning about the challenges of 
being a òcottage congregation in a cathedral building,ó 
and one of the challenges we are looking forward to in 
the year ahead is purely administrative ñtrying to 
make our committee and team structure match the 
work we do. With so many opportunities before us, we 
want to be sure that the members are cared for, the 

leadership feels supported, the dreams have a framework that allows them to succeed, and the Holy 
Spirit is firmly in charge!  

I canõt wait to see what the next five years will bring! 

 

Blessings,  

Pastor Kimberly  
  

The òTime for the Young at Heartó brings 
together the growing number of children in 

the congregation and offers them some insight 
into the sermon and liturgy of the day. 
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 Associate Pastorõs Letter 

Greetings friends, 

What an amazing year we have had together at UPC Binghamton! Our office 
motto of òitõs never boringó has surely continued to be in effect. 

As I looked through the reports and pictures contained in t he  Congregational 
Activity Report, I had several thoughts. First, I continue to feel so extremely lucky 
that God has called and is continuing to call me to work here. Kimberly and I frequently say this to 
one another. This is an amazing congregation to do ministry in, and you all continue to amaze us at 
how eagerly and energetically you answer Godõs call to work in this community. You are a great mix 
of wisdom and wonder, spontaneity and òdecently and in order,ó laughter and compassion. We have 
supported each other through many rough patches and sad losses this year which made parts of the 
year feel long and hard. But we also made room for some new ministry opportunities, some new 
programs to build us stronger as a congregation, and we continued to be a place of welcome and 
hospitality for all ñwhich is an exciting and spiritually fulfilling place to be.  

Second, I am thankful for the many people who make up this congregation. Every one of you 
works to make this congregation what it is. From the greetings and hospitality you show everyone on 
Sunday mornings, to the people who share their time and talents on Session and the Teams, to people 
who take time, thought, and compassion to pray, the people who reach out with phone calls and 
cards, the people who cook, decorate, wordsmith, organize, listen, make music, study, fix, vision, and 
dream. You all make UPC Binghamton a place that so many can call home. You all are wonderful and 
I am thankful for all you do.  

And third, I am amazed at what we continue to accomplish t o make the world, or at least our 
corner of it, a better place. We continue to nourish ourselves with worship and spiritual offerings. We 
educate ourselves on problems in the world and donõt try to hide from hard truths. We mean it when 
we offer welcome and hospitality even when it messes things up, makes scheduling harder, demands 
our time and treasure, and gets uncomfortable. This is truly a special place. 

Please take time to read about the ministry we are doing here at UPC, and then thank the people 
involved for their efforts. And if you donõt know about one of the programs, mission partners, or 
ministries, take some time to ask those 
involved about it. Be proud of the work 
that we all do here and letõs look to 
keep UPC an amazing place that the 
presence of God is seen, heard, and felt 
by all who encounter us. 

Grace and Peace, Pastor Becky 

In November, we celebrated the 200th 
anniversary of Presbyterians in 
Binghamton as well as the 5th anniversary 
of the founding of UPC. Congregation 
members gathered after worship as time 
capsules from the former First and West 
Presbyterian Churches were opened.  
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Music Notes  
by Rebecca Mebert, Music Coordinator 

Music in worship this past year (September through May) has had a focus of 
engaging the congregation in participatory singing, inviting new people to be a 
part of the choirs, supporting the staffing of leadership in bell choir development, 
choir sections, and communicating effectively with all of the various individuals, 
including pastoral and office staff. Section leaders that we provide stipends to are 
an investment in teaching, leading, choreographing, and envisioning how worship is seen, heard, and 
experienced. It is a contagious spirit that sometimes blurs the lines of òwhoõs in chargeó but the truth 
is, guided, it is a wonderful resource. Volunteers are given the model and courage to give input, 
valued and utilized. In addition, the Music Coordinator is responsible for oversight and mainte nance 
of the sanctuary pipe organ, the Klop chamber organ, two gr and pianos, and two upright pianos used 
for practice and worship. Our abundant resources are used by outside organizations as well as our 
congregation, so scheduling is key to the overall picture. 

The joy and product of this Music Coordinator position (whi ch can begin to sound technical and 
overwhelming) is seeing, hearing, and feeling the birthing of a new worship atmosphere as our 
growing, multigenerational congregation enjoys community in our sanctuary space, with pews, 
balcony, front alcove, platform, a nd aisles all becoming areas for creating music. 

There is opportunity for suggestions with implementation being the gift of return. Several original  
pieces of music by young adults in our choir have 
been written and offered to be a part of worship. 
The joy of co-creation with òout of the boxó 
thinking has brought and is bringing us to a new 
vision of worship at United Presbyterian Church. 
It is not a static but an electric feeling, with 
mundane becoming sacred and spiritual in the 
largest sense. 

You are invited to step in and know that the 
flow of your lives will not be interrupted but 
enriched, punctuated, and exclaimed; quiet and 
exhilarated; never alone, but place, time, and 
desire respected. 

 

Elikem Nyamuame, Aimee Backus, 
Phil Westcott, David Williams, and 
Cathy Ciganek are just some of the 
musicians who regularly share their 

musical gifts with us in worship. 

 

Voices and handbells  
join together to glorify God. 

 

 

Elikem Nyamuame brought some of 
his students from Binghamton 

University to enhance our worship 
with African dance and song. 

The United Ringers handbell choir under the 
direction of Phil Westcott. 
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  Music is an important part of our coming together at United Presbyterian Church. We are 
excited to make music with every resource that we have, and to use a variety of styles, not 
all at once but intermingled. What emerges is a vibrant worship service with music that 
includes everyone who wishes to participate.  

With summertime upon us, the UPC Choir will be taking a break until after Labor Day. 
We invite instrumentalists and vocalists whoõd like to share their gifts to talk with a 
member of our Music Planning Team (Becky Mebert, Aimee Backus, and Phil Westcott) 
about providing special music for worship.  

 

Opportunities for Service  

Sewing and Quilting Group, Wednesdays, 9am to 12pm  
This has been a busy and productive year, during which we created about 30 quilts, along with walker carry 
bags and childrenõs and adult hats, scarves, mittens, and sweaters. We arrive every Wednesday morning at 
9am to create beautiful crib-size or lap quilts to be distributed to various charities in the area at Christmastime.  

Most of the scarves, hats, and mittens are taken down to the front lobby and given to visitors who come in 
to get warm during the winter months. Childrenõs hats and mittens are also given to the Urban League after 
school program in Fellowship Hall to be distributed as needed. The remaining knit items and the quilts are 
donated to Momõs House, the YWCA, Rescue Mission, Right to Life, a childrenõs camp in Maine for children 
with terminal cancer, Good Shepherd Fairview Home, Elizabeth Church Manor, and our own homebound 
members. We also welcome any knitted items that you make at home during the year, or there is òhand 
hemmingó that you can do at home at your leisure. We are always inspired and motivated by the 
òappreciationó thank you notes that we receive. 

We gave 4 quilts to the new babies born to our members this year as a welcome gift. It is always nice to 
know ahead how many ògirl or boyó prints we have to assemble. 

A new challenge was presented to us this year by the Good Shepherd Villageõs nursing unit. Ramona 
Auchinachie brought in a sample of one, called a òfidget quiltó, and asked if we would make 18 of them for 
their unit. They supplied us with some of the materials to be 
used and after a few weeks of diligent concentration and 
creativity, we filled the order of all 18 of them. They were 
pleasantly surprised and grateful.  

At our annual Harvest Sunday dedication service in 
November, our quilts adorned the balcony in our sanctuary at 
UPC, and other items were displayed on the communion 
table. Everyone marveled at the beauty and òLOVEó 
displayed with every stitch. We are grateful to many who 
volunteered to deliver the items where designated, which 
saved us a lot of extra time. 

Anyone interested is encouraged to join us on Wednesday 
mornings at 9am (or òwheneveró) in the Upper Lounge on the 
second floor. No special sewing skills are needed for cutting 
squares, design layout, pinning, tying, setting the table for 
lunch, or heating water for tea. Sewing machine and hand 
hemming skills are a plus. 

(Psalm 100:1) 

The Sewing Group made fidget quilts and 
donated them to the Good Shepherd Villageõs 
memory unit. These quilts provide sensory 

stimulation for the restless hands of patients 
with Alzheimerõs or other forms of dementia. 
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Bring a sandwich to enjoy lunch during fellowship at noon. A small òmoney donationó jar helps to buy the 
cookies, chips, pickles, tea, and birthday cakes that accompany our sandwiches. Pastors Kimberly and Becky 
often join us for lunch. It is a fun fellowship time, and weõd love to have you join us! 

Community Meal , every Tuesday, 5:00ð6:00pm 
Our Community Meal is a free meal that is open to anybody in the community, regardless of need. The meal is 
served every Tuesday evening from 5:00pm to 6:00pm and serves an average of over 500 individuals per 
month. While responsibility for meal preparatio n has historically rotated weekly, this year Hands of Hope and 
Binghamton Rescue Mission have both had to scale back or drop their involvement with this program. We 
now have two church -led teams, headed by Ann Garcia and Kathy Preston, and the VINES team which staffs 
the 5th Tuesday of the month when those occur. We are glad to have our new Community Meal Coordinator, 
Katie Kukol, to oversee the program and recruit and manage volunteers.  

We invite you to join us by donating your time, 
energy, and experience. Our volunteers say they feel 
rewarded many times over for the help they provide in 
making a difference in the lives of others. 

If you are interested in volunt eering, we would 
welcome your help any and every Tuesday, 4:30ð
6:30pm. We are always looking for helpers to set up in 
Fellowship Hall before the meal, serve the meals, and 
clean up afterwards. Contact Katie Kukol for more 
information on ways you can help.  

Email: meal@upcbgm.org 

Care & Share Distribution Project  
2nd Wednesday of every month, 9:30amð12:30pm 
This program provides personal care products to individuals and families who 
hold Broome County, New York State Benefit Identification cards and receive 
SNAP benefits. The purpose of the Care & Share Project is to provide items that 
cannot be purchased with SNAP benefits. 

WHERE: Library Lounge  

TIME: 9:30am (place orders); 10:30am (distribution starts)  

All hands welcome!  

Thank you to all those who continue  to support this program. Please help by 
purchasing products, or donating funds to support the project.  

We need: bars of soap, shampoo, deodorant, razors, laundry and dishwashing detergents, and sanitary 
napkins/tampons. These items can be dropped off at t he office. 

In 2017, we served a total of 1,339 individuals, of whom 245 were children. Our cost for the year was 
$8,114.09; congregational contributions of $777.09 were much appreciated! 

We continue the effort to encourage recipients of the Care & Share Program to be GREEN and supply their 
own bags. We have been keeping statistics and there has been a substantial increase, from around 25% up to 
65%, in how many people bring their own bags now. If you would like to support this program, a monetary 
gift goes a long way, because we get many of our products from the Dollar Store. 

For more information, or to volunteer, contact the office ( office@upcbgm.org ). 

Some of the many volunteers who help us make the 
Community Meal happen each week. 
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 Mission and Outreach  
Several of this yearõs educational programs spurred us to view our local mission work through the lens of race 
and economic disparity: the documentary films Against All Odds by Bob Herbert and 13th by Ava DuVernay, 
the books Waking Up White by Debby Irving  and Evicted by Matthew Desmond, and the Faith for a Fair New 
York and Poor Peopleõs Campaign event in October. We also continue to keep in mind the book Toxic Charity 
by Robert D. Lupton and the work that was done by the Building Our Community Task Force.  

Our most active Mission and Outreach projects are the Community Meal, the Sewing & Quilting Group, 
and the Care & Share Program. You can read about these projects in detail in the Opportunities for Service  
section. More of our Mission & Outreach programs are described below. 

Future Plans: Our greatest challenge in the year ahead is figuring out how to restructure so that people can 
work on those projects that give them the greatest energy, and yet there is coordination and oversight among 
the project teams. We welcome your thoughts and ideas, and we would be glad to have you join us in any of 
the work that we do.  

Carolyn Cummings, Missionary in Kenya  
Carolyn has been serving with Africa Inland Mission in Kenya for 29 
years. She started out as a Bible school teacher, then became the 
Childrenõs Ministry Facilitator for the Mission. She is now an 
administrator in the office that covers Kenya and Tanzania,  
providing office administration, contingency planning, project 
administration, and unit leadership for the missionaries working in 
Eastern Kenya. On weekends, she has a Bible club for teenage boys 
from a large slum area in Nairobi.  

 

 

 

News from Carolyn (received June 1, 2018): 

Dear Friends, 

Today is Madaraka Day in Kenya, one of our two 
independence daysñyes, Kenya was very happy to stop being 
a colony of Britain.  

It was a welcome day away from the office and I spent most 
of it with the soccer team in Kibera. I watched them play 
football, checked on the library and then visited several homes 
to meet parents and pray with them. I was stretched using my 
Kiswahili, whi ch was good except for the time I told a father he 
had a very good daughter, referring to his son! After that I 
stuck to the generic word for òyouthó which is used for both 
genders. 

I ended the dayõs celebrations with some colleagues eating 
até an Ethiopian restaurant! Sorry Kenya, but Ethiopian food 
is better. And more colorful.  

 

Top: Caro Football team (yellow jerseys) in action. 

Bottom: Yummy and pretty Ethiopian food. 

Carolyn and the boys from Kibera on a 
camping trip at Lake Naivasha. 
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Kids in the library  
listening to the Presidentõs  
Independence Day speech. 

 

Sitting with one of the mothers in 
her shop where she makes and sells 

samosas and chapatis. 

 

Praying with a boy and his mother. 

I trust you all had a nice Memorial Day. Next year Iõm planning to be home for the 4th of July (my birthday) 
for the first time since 1993! Iõm looking forward to seeing fireworks over the Charles River again. 

Please continue to pray for my work in the office and my unit leadership of the missionaries at the coast. 
We all have our challenges, but people are hearing the Word and being encouraged by our ministries.  

Thanks for praying,  

Carolyn  

Other Mission & Outreach Projects in 2017 ð18 
Fresh Start Program and Mission -Funded Staff: Through our Community Meal, we continue to offer 

training to formerly incarcerated individuals in our community who are in need of òon the jobó training in 
order to reenter the work force. This year weõve employed a Dishwasher and a Dishwasher Helper who 
worked with us on Tuesdays. Other òon the jobó training positions during the week included Housekeeping 
and Welcome Desk staff members. We thank Building Manager Eugene Favor and Community Meal 

Coordinator Katie Kukol for their ongoing training and support of our 
Fresh Start employees. The Personnel Team, after evaluating the program 
to date, is working on developing an oversight team that will provide more 
structure and measurable goals so that the program can offer a more 
consistent experience to participants. 

Mission Loan Program: We initiated a program that provided micro -
loans to pay security deposits when individuals found themselves moving 
into a new apartment. This was an extension of the pastorõs discretionary 
funds which had been used for similar pu rposes. The loans could be paid 
back in small increments over time, as well as by providing volunteer 
service to the church. The program was running smoothly in the fall, but 
after the new year, budget cuts experienced by other organizations resulted 
in a flood of applications for our program. By the end of January we had 
exhausted more than half of the 2018 budget allocation for this program. 
We then suspended the program to evaluate the application criteria and 
provide it more structure. We anticipate res uming the program later this 
year. 

Christmas Gifts:  This project began as a relationship with Momõs House. 
It has been going on for several years, and we always have more people 
who are willing to give than children at Momõs House, so this year we 
added two other giving opportunities: people were invited an d encouraged 

The Momõs House òangel treeó 
has tags hung on it with 

childrenõs ages and Christmas 
gift requests. 

 




